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INFORMATION BULLETIN: RECENT DEVELOPMENTS
The following topics have been identified as being of interest to the Committee. Councillors wanting further information on any of the items in this Bulletin are advised to contact Peter Edwards, Corporate Finance Manager by telephone on 01473 264337, or via email peter.edwards@suffolk.gov.uk . 

ADMINISTRATION UPDATE

Benefits Administration Software Requirements
1 The software supplier Heywood currently provides our pensions software system (Axise) which is used for all our pensions benefits administration. On 1 January 2015 Axise will no longer be supported by Heywood and a new software system will therefore be required. Heywood offer a replacement software system known as Altair, which represents a potential improvement to the existing pension benefits software system, including the capability of self-service for the pension scheme members (the ability to access their pension records on-line). The current contract with Heywood has run for a number of years. The advice of the Head of Procurement is that the County Council could not extend the existing contract with Heywood and would need to undertake a procurement exercise for its future pension software requirements that was compliant with the European Union procurement rules.

2 A framework contract for pension software services has been developed by a number of local authority pension funds, with Kent County Council acting as the framework manager. The framework will go live in December 2013 and the Council could procure its future pension software requirements through this framework, which would be compliant with the EU procurement rules. There are two pension software providers who have been appointed to the framework (Civica and Equiniti). Heywood took the decision not to apply to be an approved software provider under the framework contract. 

3 As an alternative to using the framework contract, the County Council could undertake an open tendering process using the Official Journal of the European Union (OJEU). If the Council used this route, it is anticipated that it would take a number of months from the publication of the tender notice to the point where an award of contract could be undertaken. A further update will be brought to the Committee on the procurement process that is adopted for the Pension Fund’s benefits administration software requirements.

Employing Authority Performance Report
4 In January, a review was carried out of the timings of the payment of employee and employer contributions to the fund by the employers and reported to Committee in February.  The administration strategy requires these to be received by the pension fund within 5 working days of the month in which the contributions were deducted.  Employers were reminded of these timescales and a further review was carried out and the findings were reported to the Committee in June 2013.  
5 That review highlighted that several employers were not meeting these timescales.  Those employers were reminded of the required payment timescales and notified that these will be reviewed again for the first half of the financial year and reported to Committee.
6 That review has now taken place and there has been a small overall improvement in payment times.  Over the last 6 months there are 5 employers who have regularly paid late.  These are the Ormiston Denes Academy, Suffolk Norse Ltd, Suffolk Norse Transport, Waveney Norse and Housing 21.  The total contributions average £83.5k per month.  Two district councils (Waveney and Suffolk Coastal) have paid late for 2 of the months (totalling £149k per month), 3 Leisure Trusts (Anglia Community Leisure, Sports and Leisure Management and Suffolk Coastal Leisure Community Association) have paid late 4 out of the 6 months (£21k per month) and 1 district council (Babergh) has paid late 5 out of the 6 months (£185k per month).  These employers are to be reminded again of the requirement to pay within the timescales set by the administration strategy.
Annual benefit statements
7 Annual benefit statements for 2012/13 have been produced and distributed.  All except 80 statements were sent by the deadline of 31st October.  These 80 were as a result of the lateness of response by 2 employers in providing information necessary to complete the production.
8 The information pack sent with the statements contained information on the current scheme, the new 2014 scheme, annual allowance figures necessary for the member to report to HMRC is required and information on the new lifetime allowance limits which are changing in April 2014.
Employers’ newsletter
9 A new newsletter started production in October.  This is a monthly newsletter for employers in the pension fund.  The purpose is to keep employers informed and updated on administration matters.  This is particularly relevant with the advent of the 2014 scheme.  We are also taking the opportunity to also include articles on the fund performance and management which we feel may be of interest to our employers.
Suffolk Pension Fund Website
10 The Suffolk Pension Fund website can now be found at http://www.suffolkpensionfund.org.  It contains clearly labelled sections including separate areas for active members, deferred members and pensioner members.  
11 The website also allows us to promote the new 2014 scheme and a calculator is now included on the site to allow members to calculate their expected pension in the new scheme.
2014 Scheme
12 The main regulations for the 2014 scheme were issued in late September.  These are the regulations that cover the new scheme, both the members’ benefits and the scheme administration.  We are still waiting for the transitional regulations which will govern the move from the 2008 scheme to the 2014 scheme and how the protections will apply to scheme members.  Without these transitional regulations it is difficult to advise members how their benefits are likely to be affected. We are already using the methods mentioned above (annual benefits statement, website and newsletter) to communicate about the 2014 scheme to scheme members.

INVESTMENT UPDATE

Voting of Fund shareholdings for quarter to September 2013
13 The Pension Fund Committee uses the services of Pension Investments Research Consultants (PIRC) to advise it on matters relating to resolutions at annual general meetings in the companies where the Fund has shareholdings and to implement the Committee’s policy in relation to voting its shareholdings.
14 A summary of the voting activity of the Fund in the quarter to September 2013 is set out at Appendix 1. A full analysis of all the oppose votes that have been cast by the Pension Fund in the quarter will be published on the pension fund’s website (www.suffolkpensionfund.org).
FUNDING UPDATE
Consultation on pooling arrangements for academies
15 The Department of Communities and Local Government issued a consultation paper in October 2012 on the possibility of introducing pooling arrangements for academies for the purpose of setting employer contribution rates (Appendix 2). The consultation paper puts forward three options for the operation of such pooling arrangements:
a) Academies are pooled with the previous local education authority (the County Council in the case of the Suffolk Pension Fund);
b) Academies are pooled with the local authority maintained schools; and

c) Academies as a group are pooled together.
16 The deadline for responses was 15 November 2013. Following consultation with the Chairman and Vice-chairman of the Committee, the response to the consultation set out at Appendix 3 has been submitted. 
17 The Suffolk Pension Fund’s response to the consultation suggests that a regulatory requirement for administering authorities to allow the pooling of academies for the purpose of setting contribution rates is unnecessary and could be counter-productive for the reasons set out in the response. The response suggested that the arrangements that have been introduced by the Suffolk Pension Fund for its academies provides a degree of stability in the contribution rates for academies without the need to introduce pooling arrangements. The academies in the Suffolk Pension Fund were consulted on the proposed response of the Fund to the proposals in the DCLG consultation paper. None of the Suffolk academies have indicated that they wish to see a change in the existing arrangements that have been adopted by the Suffolk Fund.
SOURCES OF FURTHER INFORMATION
None.
Appendix 1
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SUFFOLK COUNTY COUNCIL QUARTERLY VOTING REPORT

OVERVIEW

1. The Pension Fund received voting recommendations for 254 resolutions at 18 meeting meetings in the quarter ended 2013-09-30.

2. The Pension Fund supported 217 of the resolution (85.43%).
3. The Pension Fund voted against on 19 occasions (7.48%).
4. The Pension Fund abstained on 13 occasions (5.12%).
5. There were 0 non-voting agenda items (0.0%).
6. There were 5 withheld agenda items (1.97%).
TABLE 1: GEOGRAPHIC VOTING OVERVIEW

	Geographic Region
	Meeting
	Resolutions
	For
	Oppose
	Abstain
	Withheld
	Say When on Pay
	Non-Voting

	SOUTH AND CENTRAL AMERICA
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0
	0

	REST OF THE WORLD
	2
	2
	1
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0

	ASIA
	1
	9
	3
	1
	5
	0
	0
	0

	NORTH AMERICA
	1
	19
	12
	1
	1
	5
	0
	0

	UK
	12
	207
	187
	13
	7
	0
	0
	0

	EU
	1
	14
	13
	1
	0
	0
	0
	0

	JAPAN
	1
	3
	1
	2
	0
	0
	0
	0


TABLE 2: ANALYSIS OF UK ALLSHARE VOTING RECOMMENDATIONS

	Resolution Type
	For
	Percentage %
	Abstain
	Percentage %
	Oppose
	Percentage %
	Total

	Annual Reports
	11
	100.0
	0
	0.0
	0
	0.0
	11

	Remuneration Reports
	2
	18.18
	1
	9.09
	8
	72.73
	11

	Articles of Association
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0

	Auditors Appointment
	10
	90.91
	1
	9.09
	0
	0.0
	11

	Directors
	95
	95.0
	1
	1.0
	4
	4.0
	100

	Dividend
	10
	100.0
	0
	0.0
	0
	0.0
	10

	Executive Pay Scheme
	0
	
	0
	
	0
	
	0


TABLE 3: SIGNIFICANT UK OPPOSE VOTES

	Company
	Date
	Type
	Proposal
	Recommendation
	Oppose Percentage

	NATIONAL GRID PLC
	2013-07-29
	AGM
	Issue shares with pre-emption rights
	For
	22.41
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